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ENLIGHTENMENT FROM THE SACRED PRECINCT
Thief and the Woman, The, i. 278.62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? His sides the tamarisk's
slenderness deride, so lithe they are, Whence for conceit in his own charms still drunken doth he fare..The Fourth Day..Hind and his Vizier, The
King of, ii. 105..? ? ? ? ? Why to estrangement and despite inclin'st thou with the spy? Yet that a bough (14) from side to side incline (15) small
wonder 'twere..King Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i. 138..? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid thou shouldst attain thy wishes! What care I If thou have
looked on me a look that caused thee languishment?.Clemency, Of, i. 120..47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police cccxliii.? ? ? ? ? A
fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd leave their idols and her face for only Lord would know;.Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with
his cousin Akil twenty days, after which he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir,
divided it between himself and his cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his
servant Aamir and bade him mount his charger and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he
came to Baghdad, and the season of his entering was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to
divert himself with gazing on those flocks and herds and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw.
Presently the news reached the king that the young man El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves
and a mighty host and had taken up his sojourn without the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready
dwelling- places for his lord, wherein he should take up his abode..? ? ? ? ? No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's purpose-whole,) An if
thou be not drunken still and gladden not thy soul..Suleiman Shah and his Sons, Story of King, i. 150..When El Muradi heard of his release, he
betook himself to the chief of the police and said to him, "O our lord, we are not assured from yonder youth, [the Damascene], for that he hath been
released from prison and we fear lest he complain of us." Quoth the prefect, "How shall we do?" And El Muradi answered, saying, "I will cast him
into a calamity for thee." Then he ceased not to follow the young Damascene from place to place till he came up with him in a strait place and a
by-street without an issue; whereupon he accosted him and putting a rope about his neck, cried out, saying, "A thief!" The folk flocked to him from
all sides and fell to beating and reviling Noureddin, whilst he cried out for succour, but none succoured him, and El Muradi still said to him, "But
yesterday the Commander of the Faithful released thee and to-day thou stealest!" So the hearts of the folk were hardened against him and El
Muradi carried him to the master of police, who bade cut off his hand..When the day departed and the evening came, the king sat in his privy
chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented himself to him and he questioned him of the story. So the vizier said, "Know, O august king,
that.When he had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and delivering it to the nurse, charged her keep the secret. So she took it and
carrying it to Mariyeh, gave it to her. The princess broke it open and read it and apprehended its purport. Then said she, "By Allah, O nurse, my
heart is burdened with an exceeding chagrin, never knew I a dourer, because of this correspondence and of these verses." And the muse made
answer to her, saying, "O my lady, thou art in thy dwelling and thy place and thy heart is void of care; so return him an answer and reck thou not"
Accordingly, the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Repression's draught, by cups, from the beloved's
hand I've quaffed; with colocynth for wine she hath me plied..? ? ? ? ? Tell me, was ever yet a mortal spared of thee?.?THE SIXTEENTH
OFFICER'S STORY..When the king heard this, he said, "Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair; for that
deliberation in affairs is advisable and the slaughter of this [youth] shall not escape [us].".Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..? ?
? ? ? Ye are the pleasaunce of my soul; or present though you be Or absent from me, still my heart and thought with you remain..Then said the
king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And he bade crucify him upon the
gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold, the captain of the thieves,
who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of] the crowds gathered there.
They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the captain of the thieves
pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him and fell to kissing him
upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I reared him and he fell to
stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the boy and went their way.
From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and this is he.".?STORY
OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE POOR OLD MAN..Now it befell, by the ordinance of God
the Most High and His providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase
that day]. He started a head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down
from his horse, to slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting
his horse, waited till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the
man descended and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..? ? ? ? ? If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite Afflict a
man, then exile sure were better for the wight..Then the girl went away, running, after her mistress, whereupon I left the shop and set out after
them, so I might see her abiding-place. I followed after them all the way, till she disappeared from mine eyes, when I returned to my place, with a
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heart on fire. Some days after, she came to me again and bought stuffs of me. I refused to take the price and she said, "We have no need of thy
goods." Quoth I, "O my lady, accept them from me as a gift;" but she said, "[Wait] till I try thee and make proof of thee." Then she brought out of
her pocket a purse and gave me therefrom a thousand dinars, saying, "Trade with this till I return to thee." So I took the purse and she went away
[and returned not to me] till six months had passed by. Meanwhile, I traded with the money and sold and bought and made other thousand dinars
profit [on it]..Presently he came to the land of the Turks, (228) and he naked and hungry and having with him nought but somewhat of jewels,
bound about his fore-arm. So he went to the bazaar of the goldsmiths and calling one of the brokers, gave him the jewels. The broker looked and
seeing two great rubies, said to him, 'Follow me.' So he followed him, till he brought him to a goldsmith, to whom he gave the jewels, saying, 'Buy
these.' Quoth he, 'Whence hadst thou these?' And the broker replied, 'This youth is the owner of them.' Then said the goldsmith to the prince,
'Whence hadst thou these rubies?' And he told him all that had befallen him and that he was a king's son. The goldsmith marvelled at his story and
bought of him the rubies for a thousand dinars..Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her, and
said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel
(216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay
with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little
daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..O son of
Simeon, give no ear to other than my say, iii. 36..Officer's Story, The Fourteenth, ii. 183..O'er all the fragrant flowers that be I have the pref'rence
aye, ii. 235..? ? ? ? ? a. The Physician Douban xi.It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw
her moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I
slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst
thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied,
"I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful
[Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and
go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the
kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than
thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky
insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God
curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..? ? ? ? ? A damsel made for love and
decked with subtle grace; Thou'dst deem the very sun had borrowed from her face..Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, I knew not
their worth nor yet how dear."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er Reshid and caused return the damsel to her chamber, saying to her, "The Lady
Zubeideh saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me with good! Indeed, thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the Faithful, in this
judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and to-morrow we will let bring thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited the following
verses:.116. The Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters M.The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of gold beside the
throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and
hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of mortals,
excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this there came
up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were other three women,
than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before them; whereupon
they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..119. The Shipwrecked Woman and her Child cccclxvi."There was once, of old time, a king
and he had a son [named Bihzad], there was not in his day a goodlier than he and he loved to consort with the folk and to sit with the merchants and
converse with them. One day, as he sat in an assembly, amongst a number of folk, he heard them talking of his own goodliness and grace and
saying, 'There is not in his time a goodlier than he.' But one of the company said, 'Indeed, the daughter of King Such-an-one is handsomer than he.'
When Bihzad heard this saying, his reason fled and his heart fluttered and he called the last speaker and said to him, 'Repeat to me that which thou
saidst and tell me the truth concerning her whom thou avouchest to be handsomer than I and whose daughter she is.' Quoth the man, 'She is the
daughter of King Such-an-one;' whereupon Bihzad's heart clave to her and his colour changed..? ? ? ? ? Though Fortune whiles to thee belike may
be unjust, Her seasons change and man's excused if he transgress..Then he bade fetch the youth; so they brought him before him and the viziers
said, "O base of origin, out on thee! Thy term is at hand and the earth hungereth for thy body, so it may devour it." But he answered them, saying,
"Death is not in your word nor in your envy; nay, it is an ordinance written upon the forehead; wherefore, if aught be written upon my forehead,
needs must it come to pass, and neither endeavour nor thought-taking nor precaution will deliver me therefrom; [but it will surely happen] even as
happened to King Ibrahim and his son." Quoth the king, "Who was King Ibrahim and who was his son?" And the youth said, "O king,.Haroun er
Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..When the merchants saw him, they accosted him and said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they
were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to
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him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and have pity on him, for that his father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee];
so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be
witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind,"
replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she
went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do. When the man came, he returned him the gold he had
won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to
him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her husband; and all who were present blessed him, and there was no talk but of El
Abbas..Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be marred.
So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he
seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then he
betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and
drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hidingplace and took the pot.91. The Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.54. The Poor Man and his Generous Friend cccli.? ? ? ? ? Indeed,
thou'st told the tale of kings and men of might, Each one a lion fierce, impetuous in the fight,.? ? ? ? ? How many a mirth-exciting joy amid The
raiment of ill chances lies in wait!.Therewithal the cook equipped his brother and freighting him a ship, embarked therein merchandise. Then he
committed Selim unto him and they set out and departed with the ship. God decreed them safety, so that they arrived [in due course] at the first city
[of the land of Hind], the which is known as El Mensoureh, and cast anchor there. Now the king of that city had died, leaving a daughter and a
widow, who was the quickest-witted of women and gave out that the girl was a boy, so that the kingship might be stablished unto them. The troops
and the amirs doubted not but that the case was as she avouched and that the princess was a male child; so they obeyed her and the queen mother
took order for the matter and used to dress the girl in man's apparel and seat her on the throne of the kingship, so that the folk might see her.
Accordingly, the grandees of the kingdom and the chief officers of the realm used to go in to her and salute her and do her service and go away,
nothing doubting but she was a boy..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy
hardihood requite..112. Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar dccccxli.Presently, one of the eunuchs sat down at his head and said to
him, "Sit up, O Commander of the Faithful, and look on thy palace and thy slave-girls." Quoth Aboulhusn, "By the protection of God, am I in truth
Commander of the Faithful and dost thou not lie? Yesterday, I went not forth neither ruled, but drank and slept, and this eunuch cometh to rouse me
up." Then he sat up and bethought himself of that which had betided him with his mother and how he had beaten her and entered the hospital, and
he saw the marks of the beating, wherewithal the superintendant of the hospital had beaten him, and was perplexed concerning his affair and
pondered in himself, saying, "By Allah, I know not how my case is nor what is this that betideth me!".One day, another of my friends came to me
and said 'A neighbour of mine hath invited me to hear [music]. [And he would have me go with him;] but I said, 'I will not foregather with any one.'
However, he prevailed upon me [to accompany him]; so we repaired to the place and found there a man, who came to meet us and said, '[Enter,] in
the name of God!' Then he pulled out a key and opened the door, whereupon we entered and he locked the door after us. Quoth I, 'We are the first
of the folk; but where are their voices?' (128) '[They are] within the house,' answered he. 'This is but a privy door; so be not amazed at the absence
of the folk.' And my friend said to me, 'Behold, we are two, and what can they avail to do with us?' [Then he brought us into the house,] and when
we entered the saloon, we found it exceeding desolate and repulsive of aspect Quoth my friend, 'We are fallen [into a trap]; but there is no power
and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!' And I said, 'May God not requite thee for me with good!'.Then he called Sitt el Milah and
said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with
him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and] when she came
to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for
his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths;
and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came
to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief
officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and
he also rejoiced in them..Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar, ii. 195..? ? ? ? ? g. The Fuller and his Wife dcccxcvi.They knew him
forthright and rising to him, kissed his hands and rejoiced in him and said to him, 'O our lord, in good sooth, thou art a king and the son of a king,
and we desire thee nought but good and beseech [God to grant] thee continuance. Consider how God hath rescued thee from this thy wicked uncle,
who sent thee to a place whence none came ever off alive, purposing not in this but thy destruction; and indeed thou fellest into [peril of] death and
God delivered thee therefrom. So how wilt thou return and cast thyself again into thine enemy's hand? By Allah, save thyself and return not to him
again. Belike thou shall abide upon the face of the earth till it please God the Most High [to vouchsafe thee relief]; but, if thou fall again into his
hand, he will not suffer thee live a single hour.'.Then they drank till they were drunken, and when they had taken leave [of their wits], the host
turned to me and said, "Thou dealtest not friendly with him who sought an alms of thee and thou saidst to him, 'How loathly thou art!'" I considered
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him and behold, he was the lophand who had accosted me in my pleasaunce. So I said, "O my lord, what is this thou sayest?" And he answered,
saying, "Wait; thou shall remember it." So saying, he shook his head and stroked his beard, whilst I sat down for fear. Then he put out his hand to
my veil and shoes and laying them by his side, said to me, "Sing, O accursed one!" So I sang till I was weary, whilst they occupied themselves with
their case and intoxicated themselves and their heat redoubled. (136) Presently, the doorkeeper came to me and said, "Fear not, O my lady; but,
when thou hast a mind to go, let me know." Quoth I, "Thinkest thou to delude me?" And he said, "Nay, by Allah! But I have compassion on thee
for that our captain and our chief purposeth thee no good and methinketh he will slay thee this night." Quoth I to him, "An thou be minded to do
good, now is the time." And he answered, saying, "When our chief riseth to do his occasion and goeth to the draught-house, I will enter before him
with the light and leave the door open; and do thou go whithersoever thou wilt.".Quoth Ishac, 'Indeed, this was of thy fair fortune. By Allah, I know
not that which thou knowest in this craft!' Then he arose and going to a chest, brought out therefrom striped clothes of great price, netted with
jewels and great pearls, and said to her, 'In the name of God, don these, O my lady Tuhfeh.' So she arose and donned those clothes and veiled
herself and went up [with Ishac] to the palace of the Khalifate, where he made her stand without, whilst he himself went in to the Commander of
the Faithful (with whom was Jaafer the Barmecide) and kissing the earth before him, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I have brought
thee a damsel, never saw eyes her like for excellence in singing and touching the lute; and her name is Tuhfeh." (186) 'And where,' asked Er
Reshed, 'is this Tuhfeh, who hath not her like in the world?' Quoth Ishac, 'Yonder she stands, O Commander of the Faithful;' and he acquainted the
Khalif with her case from first to last. Then said Er Reshid, 'It is a marvel to hear thee praise a slave-girl after this fashion. Admit her, so we may
see her, for that the morning may not be hidden.'.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story cxlix.57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif Haroun
er Reshid dcxlv.? ? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..The
Breslau Edition, which was printed from a Manuscript of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night alleged to have been furnished to the
Editor by a learned Arab of Tunis, whom he styles "Herr M. Annaggar" (Qu?re En Nejjar, the Carpenter), the lacunes found in which were
supplemented from various other MS. sources indicated by Silvestre de Sacy and other eminent Orientalists, is edited with a perfection of badness
to which only German scholars (at once the best and worst editors in the world) can attain. The original Editor, Dr. Maximilian Habicht, was during
the period (1825- 1839) of publication of the first eight Volumes, engaged in continual and somewhat acrimonious (223) controversy concerning
the details of his editorship with Prof. H. L. Fleischer, who, after his death, undertook the completion of his task and approved himself a worthy
successor of his whilom adversary, his laches and shortcomings in the matter of revision and collation of the text being at least equal in extent and
gravity to those of his predecessor, whilst he omitted the one valuable feature of the latter's work, namely, the glossary of Arabic words, not
occurring in the dictionaries, appended to the earlier volumes..The Seventh Night of the Month..8. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxiii.108.
Aboukir the Dyer and Abousir the Barber dccclxvii.So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said to
them, 'I am resolved to put away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning him before the king, sat pleading with
him. Now the king had no knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt thou put her away and how can thy soul
consent unto this and why takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God amend the king!' answered the husband.
'By Allah, O king, I saw therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and indeed the like of my affair with her is
that which befell between the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the chamberlain said, 'Know, O king,
that.?STORY OF SELIM AND SELMA..Presently, it chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made
Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied
out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in
triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet
dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and
deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou
errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and
majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out
against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God;
so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had]
withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me.
Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the
multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who
advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the
hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed
from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together
those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise,
whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His
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aid.'.? ? ? ? ? My favours I deny not all the year; Though cessation be desired, I nothing heed..Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to
the Poor Old Man, The, i. 247..? ? ? ? ? O ye who have withered my heart and marred my hearing and my sight, Desire and transport for your sake
wax on me night and day..'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, i. 26..67. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant dcliii.THE KHALIF
OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).The Twenty-First Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? The curtain of delight, perforce, we've lifted
through the friend, (143) For tidings of great joy, indeed, there came to us of late..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not who sundered us upon the parting
day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare?.Bihzad, Story of Prince, i. 99..When the old man heard her words and that
wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing not what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his
neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast? Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not
to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun
er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink
thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the
Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not, they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which
case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit
her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In
the name of God," answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This
pleased her and she said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee
and he gave me this.".When King Shehriyar heard his brother's words, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had
wished, O my brother. So praised be God who hath brought about union between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains
and notables, and they married the two brothers to the two sisters. The contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of
silk and satin on those who were present, whilst the city was decorated and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier
and chamberlain and deputy to decorate his palace and the folk of the city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King
Shehriyar bade slaughter sheep and get up kitchens and made bride-feasts and fed all comers, high and low..? ? ? ? ? But when ye saw my writ, the
standard ye o'erthrew Of faith, your favours grudged and aught of grace denied..33. Ali the Persian and the Kurd Sharper ccxciv.? ? ? ? ? Drink
ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for yearning doth pine,.So he rose from his sleep and finding himself in his own
saloon and his mother by him, misdoubted of his wit and said to her, "By Allah, O my mother, I saw myself in a dream in a palace, with slave-girls
and servants about me and in attendance upon me, and I sat upon the throne of the Khalifate and ruled. By Allah, O my mother, this is what I saw,
and verily it was not a dream!" Then he bethought himself awhile and said, "Assuredly, I am Aboulhusn el Khelia, and this that I saw was only a
dream, and [it was in a dream that] I was made Khalif and commanded and forbade." Then he bethought himself again and said, "Nay, but it was
no dream and I am no other than the Khalif, and indeed I gave gifts and bestowed dresses of honour." Quoth his mother to him, "O my son, thou
sportest with thy reason: thou wilt go to the hospital and become a gazing-stock. Indeed, that which thou hast seen is only from the Devil and it was
a delusion of dreams, for whiles Satan sporteth with men's wits in all manner ways.".Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and
coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said
in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke
and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a
stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not
to question him and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his
case. Moreover, he told him that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband
and that his mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..?THE THIRTEENTH OFFICER'S
STORY..When the night darkened on her, she called him to mind and her heart clave to him and sleep visited her not; and on this wise she abode
days and nights, till she sickened and abstained from food. So her lord went in to her and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, how findest thou thyself?"
"O my lord," answered she, "I am dead without recourse and I beseech thee to bring me my shroud, so I may look on it before my death."
Therewithal he went out from her, sore concerned for her, and betook himself to a friend of his, a draper, who had been present on the day when the
damsel was cried [for sale]. Quoth his friend to him, "Why do I see thee troubled?" And he answered, "Sitt el Milah is at the point of death and
these three days she hath neither eaten nor drunken. I questioned her to-day of her case and she said, 'O my lord, buy me a shroud, so I may look on
it before my death.'" Quoth the draper, "Methinks nought ails her but that she is enamoured of the young Damascene and I counsel thee to mention
his name to her and avouch to her that he hath foregathered with thee on her account and is desirous of coming to thy house, so he may hear
somewhat of her singing. If she say, 'I reck not of him, for there is that to do with me which distracteth me from the Damascene and from other
than he,' know that she saith sooth concerning her sickness; but, if she say to thee other than this, acquaint me therewith.'".There abode once, of old
days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and
story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and
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dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that
he was grown of little account with the Khalif and that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had
been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are
changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and
concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Like a sun at the end of a cane in a hill of sand, She shines in a dress of
the hue of pomegranate flower..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya el Jemal dcclviii.? ? ? ? ? Now that the clouds
have broken their promise to our hope, We trust the Khalif's bounty will stand to us for rain. (65).So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done,
O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,'
and sang the following verses:.Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her
dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I
to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water
therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them and giving her my
clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..? ? ? ? ? d. Prince Bihzad ccccliii.When King Shehriyar heard this story, he came to himself and awaking
from his drunkenness, (164) said, "By Allah, this story is my story and this case is my case, for that indeed I was in wrath (165) and [danger of]
punishment till thou turnedst me back from this into the right way, extolled be the perfection of the Causer of causes and the Liberator of necks!
Indeed, O Shehrzad," continued he, "thou hast awakened me unto many things and hast aroused me from mine ignorance.".? ? ? ? ? Thou only art
the whole of our desire; indeed Thy love is hid within our hearts' most secret core..The old man kissed his hand and went away; whereupon quoth
Er Reshid to him, 'O Ishac, who is yonder man and what is his occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man called Said the
Slave-dealer, and he it is who buyeth us slave-girls and mamelukes. (169) He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a] lutanist, whom he hath
withheld from sale, for that he could not fairly sell her till he had shown her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we may look on her, by
way of diversion, and see what is in the slave-dealer's barrack of slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth to God and to the
Commander of the Faithful.' Then he went on before them and they followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's barrack and found it
high of building and spacious of continence, with sleeping-cells and chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and folk sitting upon the
benches..? ? ? ? ? Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, The fullest of greetings bear to them from me, their
lover, and say.My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek, declare, iii. 134..? ? ? ? ? Then spare me, by Him who vouchsafed thee the
kingship; For a gift in this world is the regal estate..? ? ? ? ? The herald of good news my hearing shall delight,.When they were grown familiar
with him, the queen-mother fell to sending [privily] for the amirs, one by one, and swearing them to secrecy; and when she was assured of their
trustworthiness, she discovered to them that the king had left but a daughter and that she had done this but that she might continue the kingship in
his family and that the governance should not go forth from them; after which she told them that she was minded to marry her daughter with the
new-comer, her father's brother's son, and that he should be the holder of the kingship. They approved of her proposal and when she had discovered
the secret to the last of them [and assured herself of their support], she published the news abroad and sent for the cadis and assessors, who drew up
the contract of marriage between Selim and the princess, and they lavished gifts upon the troops and overwhelmed them with bounties. Then was
the bride carried in procession to the young man and the kingship was stablished unto him and the governance of the realm..God keep the days of
love-delight! How dearly sweet they were! i. 225..The eunuch returned and told the king, who said, "Indeed, we have been neglectful with regard to
El Abbas. What shall be our excuse with the king? By Allah, my soul misdoubted me that the youth was of the sons of the kings!" The Lady
Afifeh, his wife, saw him lamenting for [his usage of] El Abbas and said to him, "O king, what is it thou regrettest with this exceeding regret?"
Quoth he, "Thou knowest the stranger youth, who gave us the rubies?" "Assuredly," answered she; and he said, "Yonder youths, who have halted in
the palace court, are his mamelukes, and his father King El Aziz, lord of Yemen, hath pitched his camp in the Green Meadow; for he is come with
his army to seek him, and the number of his troops is [four-and-] twenty thousand men." [Then he went out from her], and when she heard his
words, she wept sore for him and had compassion on his case and sent after him, counselling him to send for the mamelukes and lodge them [in the
palace] and entertain them..Thereupon there sallied forth to him Zuheir ben Hebib, and they wheeled about and feinted awhile, then came to dose
quarters and exchanged strokes. El Harith forewent his adversary in smiting and stretched him weltering in his gore; whereupon Hudheifeh cried
out to him, saying, "Gifted of God art thou, O Harith! Call another of them." So he cried out, saying, "Is there a comer-forth [to battle?]" But they
of Baghdad held back froni him; and when it appeared to El Harith that confusion was amongst them, he fell upon them and overthrew the first of
them upon their last and slew of them twelve men. Then the evening overtook him and the Baghdadis addressed themselves to flight..Hardly was
the night come, when he went in to his wife and found her lying back, [apparently] asleep; so he sat down by her side and laying the hoopoe's heart
on her breast, waited awhile, so he might be certified that she slept. Then said he to her, 'Shah Khatoun, Shah Khatoun, is this my recompense from
thee?' Quoth she, 'What offence have I committed?' And he, 'What offence can be greater than this? Thou sentest after yonder youth and broughtest
him hither, on account of the desire of thy heart, so thou mightest do with him that for which thou lustedst.' 'I know not desire,' answered she.
'Verily, among thy servants are those who are comelier and handsomer than he; yet have I never desired one of them.' 'Why, then,' asked he, 'didst
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thou lay hold of him and kiss him!' And she said, 'This is my son and a piece of my heart; and of my longing and love for him, I could not contain
myself, but sprang upon him and kissed him.' When the king heard this, he was perplexed and amazed and said to her, 'Hast thou a proof that this
youth is thy son? Indeed, I have a letter from thine uncle King Suleiman Shah, [wherein he giveth me to know] that his unck Belehwan cut his
throat.' 'Yes,' answered she, 'he did indeed cut his throat, but severed not the windpipe; so my uncle sewed up the wound and reared him, [and he
lived,] for that his hour was not come.'.? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what
medicament?.Then she took leave of the princess and veiling her face, disguised herself; (30) after which she mounted the mule and sallying forth,
went round about seeking her lord in the thoroughfares of Baghdad three days' space, but lit on no tidings of him; and on the fourth day, she rode
forth without the city. Now it was the noontide hour and great was the heat, and she was aweary and thirst waxed upon her. Presently, she came to
the mosque, wherein the young Damascene had taken shelter, and lighting down at the door, said to the old man, [the Muezzin], "O elder, hast thou
a draught of cold water? Indeed, I am overcome with heat and thirst." Quoth he, "[Come up] with me into my house." So he carried her up into his
lodging and spreading her [a carpet and cushions], seated her [thereon]; after which he brought her cold water and she drank and said to the eunuch,
"Go thy ways with the mule and on the morrow come back to me here." [So he went away] and she slept and rested herself..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the
Chief of the Old Cairo Police cccxliv.When the king heard this, his admiration redoubled and he said, "Of a truth, destiny is forewritten to all
creatures, and I will not accept (14) aught that is said against my vizier the loyal counsellor." And he bade him go to his house..Relief, Story of the
Prisoner and how God gave him, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? How bright and how goodly my lustre appears! Yea, my wreaths are like girdles of silver so
white..In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii. 65..The First Night of the Month.When the king had made an end of his story,
he bade the bystanders spit in the Magian's face and curse him; and they did this. Then he bade cut out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut
off his ears and nose and pluck out his eyes. On the third day he bade cut off his hands and on the fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him
limb from limb, and each member they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off, before his face, till his soul departed, after he had endured torments of
all kinds and fashions. The king bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three days' space; after which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder
and scatter them abroad in the air..37. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Jaafer dlv.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR..The king
marvelled at what he saw and questioned him of [how he came by] the knowledge of this. 'O king,' answered the old man, 'this [kind of] jewel is
engendered in the belly of a creature called the oyster and its origin is a drop of rain and it is firm to the touch [and groweth not warm, when held in
the hand]; so, when [I took the second pearl and felt that] it was warm to the touch, I knew that it harboured some living thing, for that live things
thrive not but in heat.' (209) So the king said to the cook, 'Increase his allowance.' And he appointed to him [fresh] allowances..? ? ? ? ? i. The
Spider and the Wind dccccviii.When God caused the morning morrow, the two armies drew out in battle array and the troops stood looking at one
another. Then came forth El Harith ibn Saad between the two lines and played with his lance and cried out and recited the following verses:.81. The
Foolish Schoolmaster dclxvi.Fifteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 190..? ? ? ? ? Love's slave, I keep my troth with them; but, when they vowed, Fate
made itself Urcoub, (16) whom never oath could bind..1. The Merchant and the Genie i.King Bekhtzeman, Story of, i. 115..Seventh Officer's Story,
The, ii. 150..? ? ? ? ? And I to you swore that a lover I was; God forbid that with treason mine oath I ensue!.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up
with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the flaming red-coals of error and dismay..? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath the flood And my branches
turn back to it there..Locust, The Hawk and the, ii. 50..When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him
and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose
and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.? ? ? ? ? g. The Crows and the Hawk dcxiii.? ? ? ? ? Yea, so but
Selma in the dust my bedfellow may prove, Fair fall it thee! In heaven or hell I reck not if it be..Then he stripped him of his clothes and clapping on
his neck a heavy chain, bound him to a high lattice and fell to drubbing him two bouts a day and two anights; and on this wise he abode the space
of ten days. Then his mother came to him and said, "O my son, O Aboulhusn, return to thy reason, for this is the Devil's doing." Quoth he, "Thou
sayst sooth, O my mother, and bear thou witness of me that I repent [and forswear] that talk and turn from my madness. So do thou deliver me, for
I am nigh upon death." So his mother went out to the superintendant and procured his release and he returned to his own house..? ? ? ? ? Awaken,
O ye sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here By what's vouchsafed of fortune fair and life untroubled, clear..? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine
for languishment,.95. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman dclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? h. The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix
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